

Intelligence After Next

SERIES

# MAINTAINING AN INTELLIGENCE EDGE IN AFRICA IN THE FACE OF GREAT POWER CHALLENGES

by Ashliyn Burgos

# A Shifting African Intelligence Landscape

The withdrawal of U.S. military forces this year from Niger and Chad is reinforcing the public perception that the United States is losing its competitive edge in Africa, especially given the deployment of Russian forces in their stead. This loss is having explicit and real-time effects on U.S. force posture and capabilities—including intelligence—across the continent. Near-peer U.S. adversaries Russia and China are creating inroads with African nations that challenge U.S. placement and access, increase obstacles to intelligence operations, and pose counterintelligence risks.<sup>1,2</sup> The Intelligence Community (IC) will be challenged to adapt to maintain effective indications and warning (I&W), strategically counter adversaries, and reinforce trust with African counterparts. As part of a U.S. whole-of-government approach, the IC can:

- Leverage collaborative relationships across a spectrum of African and non-African organizations to better gain insights into activities and trends on the continent that impact U.S. engagement.
- Broaden information sharing with African counterparts, particularly commercially available and publicly available information (CAI/PAI), as an alternative to classified intelligence sharing agreements.
- Combat adversarial public and private narratives that seek to undermine U.S. relationships with African nations.

# **Adversaries: Stepping into the Void**

While Africa has always played a role in U.S. national security discussions, its prioritization in the IC and Department of Defense (DoD) has been uneven. Exceptions over the years have been during crisis situations or as part of the Global War on Terrorism. Under-prioritization of the continent has provided opportunities for adversaries to degrade U.S. efforts—opportunities they have taken full advantage of. Our near-peer adversaries are actively and strategically engaging

with African partners. According to a 2024 Gallup report, receptivity in African countries to the United States fell between 2022 and 2023, while receptivity increased during that same time to Russia and China.<sup>3</sup> We must reverse this trend if we hope to maintain and improve our partnerships on the continent.

# Russian Military and Paramilitary Expansion

Russia's competition with the United States for influence in Africa dates to the early Cold War. In the 1960s, the Soviet Union created relationships with recently independent African nations that were still navigating statehood and governance after breaking from Western colonial powers. In recent years, Russia has successfully reinvigorated its relationships with some African countries still struggling with internal security and governance challenges, such as in the Sahel. Russia has swiftly built strong ties with Mali, Burkina Faso, and now Niger, following military coups in 2021-2023. Earlier this year, Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov and Deputy Defense Minister Yunus-bek Yevkurov traveled the continent in separate yet correlated efforts to foster and deepen Russian relationships with African nations, including Chad, Republic of Congo, Guinea, and Burkina Faso.<sup>4</sup> Around the same time, U.S. Secretary of State Anthony Blinken toured Africa, visiting Nigeria, Angola, Cabo Verde, and Cote d'Ivoire.<sup>5</sup> However, outreach efforts by high-ranking U.S. officials have vet to fully counter recent Russian engagement.

As the United States grapples with a diminishing influence in Africa amid the increasing assertiveness of Russia and China, the IC and DoD face a critical challenge in adapting to the shifting landscape.

By expanding on more traditional military-to-military ties, Moscow has increased its use of paramilitary groups like the new Russian Africa Corps, which has been displacing the Wagner Group on the continent. Founded by the now-deceased Russian businessman Yevgeny Prigozhin, the Wagner Group was a private military company serving, by proxy, as an extension of the Russian government—a model now copied by the Africa Corps. <sup>6,7,8</sup> General Andrei Averyanov, a high-ranking Russian military intelligence officer, and Yevkurov were given the dual responsibility of leading this new endeavor. Since then, they have held engagements across the continent with nations that hosted Wagner operations, including Libya, Central African Republic, Burkina Faso, and Mali.<sup>9</sup>

These efforts create an opportunity for Moscow to promote intelligence diplomacy with various host-nation governments. Such diplomacy presents significant counterintelligence concerns for the United States, especially given the Africa Corps' connection to Russian military intelligence. Niger's decision earlier this year to allow Russian military personnel to co-locate with U.S. military personnel at Airbase 101 in Niamey is a worrisome example. This decision followed Niger's and Russia's public announcement in early 2024 of strengthening military cooperation.

### China's Economic and Counterterrorism Outreach

The People's Republic of China (PRC) has also been an aggressive and influential presence in Africa since the 1960s. 12 The PRC's presence in Africa is most recently synonymous with the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and economic investment. Africa in 2023 became the largest recipient of Chinese BRI engagement, equaling a monetary value of \$21.7 billion. 13 Africa also holds a unique relationship with the PRC as the host of the first and only overseas Chinese military base, People's Liberation Army Support Base-Djibouti (PLASB-D), located in the Horn of Africa. 14 In 2017, the same year that PLASB-D was established, China

initiated an anti-piracy campaign in Africa and worked to develop a presence on the continent, making Djibouti's strategic location to conduct Noncombatant Evacuation Operations and proximity to the Red Sea valuable.<sup>15</sup>

The PRC Special Envoy for the Horn of Africa Affairs in April of this year attended a counterterrorism (CT) meeting with representatives from nearly 30 African nations to discuss Chinese interest in providing CT support to African partners.<sup>16</sup> Since 2022, the PRC has aimed to become a major player in the CT mission space. Chinese President Xi Jinping's Global Security Initiative, which states that CT capacity building with a specific focus on African countries—should be prioritized, is an example of this.<sup>17</sup> The Chinese Communist Party's Global Security Initiative is one of the latest national security–focused efforts that furthers China's ability to increase placement and access through CT training and operational support to African hostnations. Additionally, like Russia, the PRC's highlighted national security initiatives also present an opportunity for the PRC to begin intelligence sharing with African nations.

One of the most concerning CI gains by U.S. adversaries is the use of foreign influence, specifically through disinformation, to dominate and drastically change African discourse and sentiment in their favor.

### **Counterintelligence Concerns**

The efforts that Russia and China are pursuing on the African continent provide the two nations various counterintelligence (CI) wins. CI is often a misunderstood and highly secretive domain within the IC. Counterintelligence involves extremely nuanced actions from foreign actors—often intelligence organizations—

that span overt or covert and defensive or offensive intelligence activities. Overtly, U.S. adversaries can gain a CI advantage in Africa through intelligence diplomacy. Such diplomacy offers a direct opportunity to establish an intelligence relationship that may be unknown to the public but is overt between the two governments. This is a strategic gain for an adversary, because an intelligence relationship with an African nation creates several risks for the United States regarding sharing sensitive information, conducting mission-essential operations, and equally building rapport with host-nation officials. On the African continent, China is undoubtably the largest threat to the United States from a CI perspective. China's PLA Support Base in Djibouti is closely located to the U.S. Africa Command (USAFRICOM) base, also in Djibouti, allowing PLA personnel to target U.S. activities or persons. Notably, Chinese harassment of U.S. military operations there has included the use of lasers to interfere with U.S. aircraft.18

One of the most concerning CI gains by U.S. adversaries is the use of foreign influence, specifically through disinformation, to dominate and substantially change African discourse and sentiment in their favor. The spreading of disinformation—conducted via lying, leaking, seeding, or smearing campaigns—is an offensive CI tactic pursuant to the broader aim of deception. <sup>19</sup> If done well, disinformation campaigns can manipulate the public to believe, accept, and act upon a false narrative to the detriment of the campaign's target.

According to a study conducted by the Africa Center for Strategic Studies, Russia is the top propagator of disinformation in Africa, with China second.<sup>20</sup> Moscow is credited with 16 publicly known Africa-focused disinformation campaigns, spread across 22 countries on the continent. As of March 2024, the Chinese Communist Party currently has five publicly known disinformation campaigns, spread across 11 different African nations. Notably, the U.S. Department of State in February 2024 exposed Russian intelligence services for their ongoing support to the Africa Initiative—an

information agency focusing on Africa-Russia relations—that subsequently spread disinformation across Africa pertaining to the United States and European nations.<sup>21</sup>

The growth of Huawei 5G technology across the continent is a widely discussed CI concern, emanating from the PRC. Similar to broader PRC efforts to expand its presence in Africa, Huawei in 2022 stated it would increase investments in Africa, focused on "digital transformation", and that Africa [in 2023] will open the 5G era.<sup>22</sup> The U.S. Federal Communications Commission harshly criticized Huawei for allowing the Chinese government to access its systems and conduct offensive technical surveillance on a given target.<sup>23</sup> For context, the PRC retains an all-encompassing national security law that requires Chinese companies "to comply with the mandates of the [Chinese] security and intelligence services."24 Therefore, Huawei is required by law to provide data or other operational intelligence support collected by the company's technical surveillance capabilities to PRC intelligence services. Considering the Federal Bureau of Investigation's determinations that Huawei technology can capture and disrupt restricted DoD communications, the expansion of this technology into Africa poses a risk to U.S. information and operations on the continent.<sup>25</sup>

### Is Western Paternalism to Blame?

Western paternalism (whether actual or perceived), coupled with Western foreign policy decisions, has given U.S. adversaries an avenue to tap into anti-colonialism and anti-paternalism sentiments in Africa—and to portray themselves as the better alternative to the United States. The idea of such paternalism, as it relates to Africa, evokes the imperialist past and history of many Western nations making decisions for rather than with host-nations. The actions of the United States via the IC, no matter how well intentioned, are often scrutinized and seen as decision making on behalf of African nations solely to advance larger, American geopolitical goals. Ongoing U.S. efforts to avoid the same mistakes of other

Western partners in Africa should take this notion into account. It should be noted that the United States is not the only Western nation viewed as a paternalistic actor in Africa. Many European nations, including France, the United Kingdom, Portugal, and Belgium, hold larger and arguably greater imperialist and paternalist ties to Africa. In coastal West Africa there is well-documented disdain for the French—whose military forces have been forced to leave Burkina Faso, Niger, and Mali.<sup>27</sup> Washington likewise is not immune to the residual effects of its own, and its partners', actions.

Declassified examples of controversial U.S. Cold War intelligence activities in Africa—including providing operational support to the Angolan Civil War; assassination plotting against the first democratically elected Prime Minister of the now Democratic Republic of Congo, Patrice Lumumba; and funding Lumumba's longstanding autocratic successor, Joseph Mobutu—provide historic roots for perceiving Western paternalism in U.S. actions. <sup>28,29,30</sup> In all of these instances, the United States used its IC to counter and degrade the Soviet Union's activities in Africa. This history fuels the oftenperpetuated claims that the United States views African nations as either pawns in an ongoing Cold War chess match or as strategic steppingstones for Middle East military basing and CT operations.

As details of U.S. intelligence activities in Africa become widely publicized, and continually declassified, our adversaries can capitalize on these historical events to evoke skepticism of U.S. motives and initiatives in Africa. They also can promote alternative narratives that frame U.S. aid as neo-imperialist endeavors rather than genuine assistance.

# **Options for Engagement**

Although the African security landscape and U.S. force presence are shifting constantly, the IC and DoD still have opportunities to maintain information flow, reassert themselves as key partners, and stall or deter relationships between African nations and U.S. adversaries.

### **Leveraging Collaborative Relationships**

The IC's leveraging of its relationships with African and Western governments and non-government entities can support U.S. I&W efforts that keep analysts and policymakers apprised of developments across the continent. Growing anti-U.S. sentiment, limited resources, and loss of access create barriers for the United States to address, let alone collect on, issues plaguing its African partners and the continent. Offsetting these challenges through collaborative engagement with actors who have a presence or amicable relations in Africa provides an opportunity to maintain effectiveness without fully assuming the financial, logistical, and administrative burdens that typically arise with unilateral collection initiatives.

Africa Integrity Indicators (AII) is a non-governmental organization that houses a database of aggregated information on governance, assessing political, social, and economic data from across the continent.<sup>31</sup> U.S. partnership with AII could offer the IC information that informs continuous I&W efforts and provides insight into potential leadership command and control capabilities, signs of democratic backsliding, and insurgency exacerbators.<sup>32</sup> Alternatively, the United States could partner with organizations such as Refugee Unite, a nonprofit focused on connecting refugees and displaced persons with their loved ones.<sup>33</sup> Such partnerships could inform IC analysts' understanding of refugee migration patterns and identification of trends in conflict-fueled displacement in Africa.

# **Sharing Information**

The explosive growth of CAI/PAI provides the IC a unique opportunity to promote intelligence diplomacy and strategic information sharing with foreign partners in Africa, building on ongoing U.S. efforts. The IC in March 2024 released its Open-Source Intelligence (OSINT) Strategy for 2024–2026 that lays the groundwork on how sharing U.S. OSINT can further its strategic-level goals.<sup>34</sup>

The strategy specifically highlights how U.S. OSINT capabilities can support the growth of foreign partner relationships. The IC can provide streamlined CAI/PAI on myriad topics, including terrorism and insurgent activities, political issues, defense capabilities and technologies, economic development, and environmental degradation by U.S. adversaries.

The goals of this strategy, coupled with efforts by DoD and other U.S. government entities, can further the shared security-related interests of the various IC departments and agencies. Recently, the United States expanded its relationship with Cote d'Ivoire through economic endeavors, including new bilateral engagements between the Department of Commerce and the Department of Treasury.<sup>35</sup> The exchange of CAI/PAI through this relationship can simultaneously inform Ivorian partners and U.S. IC analysts, while also reinforcing U.S. commitment to intelligence diplomacy.

The explosive growth of CAI/PAI provides a unique opportunity for the IC to promote intelligence diplomacy and strategic information sharing with foreign partners in Africa.

### **Combating Adversaries**

There is opportunity for the IC and DoD to deter African nations from establishing security partnerships with adversaries by strategically conveying adversary pitfalls and malign inconsistencies. This effort would also support countering dis- and misinformation—a topic of ongoing discussions between U.S. IC and DoD leadership. For example, USAFRICOM in May 2024 hosted the Morocco-based African Lion exercise, the Command's largest joint, all-domain, and multi-component exercise with more than 10,000

participants.<sup>36</sup> Following African Lion, USAFRICOM Commander General Michael Langley publicly stated that the main reason behind Africa's turn to a major U.S. near-peer adversary, presumably Russia, is Moscow's disinformation and misinformation focused on anti-U.S. sentiment in specific regions.<sup>37</sup> General Langley's comment aligns with a 2023 statement by Director of National Intelligence Avril Haines, in which she noted that the United States was not as successful in combating Russian disinformation on the African continent as it had been in Europe.<sup>38</sup>

The IC can highlight to African counterparts the pitfalls of partnering with U.S. adversaries, focusing on pre-existing concerns or security interests in Africa. During the 2023 Russia-Africa Summit, for example, African nations sought answers on how the war in Ukraine would impact their relationships with Russia.<sup>39</sup> Moscow was unable to answer these questions and quell concerns, providing a potential opportunity for the United States to convey Russia's inability to be a reliable and trustworthy partner to African nations.

A more internal, whole-of-government U.S. approach—that could be used in tandem with external outreach to African partners—is to reinvigorate and increase U.S. government public messaging or "calling out" of adversaries on known falsehoods or inconsistencies. Taking a clear-cut stance against adversaries seeking to exploit African partners or perpetuate potentially malicious lies allows the United States to discredit adversaries and reinforce trust with African nations.

Through the public messaging approach, the United States would work from pre-existing tools and communication avenues, with the ability to use messages in the form of demarches or press releases from the Department of State, public statements from DoD, and even unclassified or releasable memos from the IC. The United States, as an example, could focus on the PRC's contradicting narrative of being a champion for Global South states, even as PRC companies are actively engaged in illegal timber smuggling in Mozambique.<sup>40,41</sup>

# **Time for Strategic Recalibration**

As the United States grapples with a diminishing influence in Africa amid the increasing assertiveness of Russia and China, the IC and DoD face a critical challenge in adapting to the shifting landscape. The recent withdrawal of U.S. forces and the growing presence of near-peer adversaries underscore the urgency for a strategic recalibration. To counteract this decline, it is imperative that the United States strengthen its partnerships across the continent through enhanced collaborative relationships, expanded information sharing, and a robust counter-disinformation strategy.

The United States must act in a timely manner to give itself the strategic advantage of pre-empting and counteracting adversary relations with African nations before they deepen. By leveraging CAI/PAI, engaging with diverse partners, and actively combating adversary narratives, the United States can mitigate the risks posed by Russia and China, reinforce its strategic position, and rebuild trust with African nations. Addressing the legacy of Western paternalism and its repercussions for U.S.-African relations will also be crucial in shaping a more equitable and effective engagement strategy. As geopolitical dynamics continue to evolve, a proactive and adaptive approach will be essential for maintaining and advancing U.S. interests in Africa.

### References

- 1. Danai Nesta Kupemba. "US Troops to Leave Niger by Mid-September," BBC News, May 2024. Available: https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/czkk7g1vj31o
- 2. Natasha Bertrand. "US Withdraws Troops from Base in Chad Following Government Demand," CNN, May 2024. Available: <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2024/05/01/politics/us-withdraws-troops-chad/index.html#:~:text=The%20US%20">https://www.cnn.com/2024/05/01/politics/us-withdraws-troops-chad/index.html#:~:text=The%20US%20</a> military%20has%20withdrawn%20troops%20from%20a,familiar%20with%20the%20matter%20told%20CNN%20 on%20Wednesday
- 3. Benedict Vigers. "U.S. Loses Soft Power Edge in Africa," Gallup, April 2024. Available: <a href="https://news.gallup.com/poll/644222/loses-soft-power-edge-africa.aspx">https://news.gallup.com/poll/644222/loses-soft-power-edge-africa.aspx</a>
- 4. Moki Edwin Kindzeka. "Chad, Sahel States Receive Russia's Foreign and Defense Ministers," Voice of America, June 2024. Available: https://www.voanews.com/a/chad-sahel-states-receive-russia-s-foreign-and-defense-ministers/7643917.html
- 5. Matthew Miller. Secretary Blinken's Travel to Cabo Verde, Cote d'Ivoire, Nigeria, and Angola. U.S. Department of State, January 2024. Available: <a href="https://www.state.gov/secretary-blinkens-travel-to-cabo-verde-cote-divoire-nigeria-and-angola/#:~:text=Blinken%20will%20travel%20to%20Cabo,%2C%20food%2C%20and%20health%20security">https://www.state.gov/secretary-blinkens-travel-to-cabo-verde-cote-divoire-nigeria-and-angola/#:~:text=Blinken%20will%20travel%20to%20Cabo,%2C%20food%2C%20and%20health%20security</a>
- 6. "What Is Russia's Wagner Group, and What Has Happened to Its Leader?," BBC News, September 2023. Available: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-60947877
- 7. Christopher Faulkner. Undermining Democracy and Exploiting Clients: The Wagner Group's Nefarious Activities in Africa. Combating Terrorism Center at West Point, June 2022. Available: <a href="https://ctc.westpoint.edu/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/CTC-SENTINEL-062022.pdf">https://ctc.westpoint.edu/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/CTC-SENTINEL-062022.pdf</a>
- 8. John Lechner. "Is Africa Corps a Rebranded Wagner Group?," Foreign Policy, February 2024. Available: <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2024/02/07/africa-corps-wagner-group-russia-africa-burkina-faso/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2024/02/07/africa-corps-wagner-group-russia-africa-burkina-faso/</a>
- 9. Joe Inwood and Jake Tacchi. "Wagner in Africa: How the Russian Mercenary Group Has Rebranded," BBC News, February 2024. Available: <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-68322230">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-68322230</a>
- 10. Phil Stewart and Idrees Ali. "Russian Troops Enter Base Housing US Military in Niger, US Official Says," Reuters, May 2023. Available: <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/russian-troops-enter-base-housing-us-military-niger-us-official-says-2024-05-02/">https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/russian-troops-enter-base-housing-us-military-niger-us-official-says-2024-05-02/</a>
- 11. Staff Writer. "Russia and Niger Pledge to Strengthen Military Ties," The Defense Post, January 2024. Available: <a href="https://www.thedefensepost.com/2024/01/17/russia-niger-military-ties/">https://www.thedefensepost.com/2024/01/17/russia-niger-military-ties/</a>
- 12. Kate Bartlett. "Analysis: China's Military Influence in Africa Grows as Russia's Diminishes," Voice of America, August 2023. Available: <a href="https://www.voanews.com/a/analysis-china-s-military-influence-in-africa-grows-as-russia-s-diminishes/7212127.html">https://www.voanews.com/a/analysis-china-s-military-influence-in-africa-grows-as-russia-s-diminishes/7212127.html</a>
- 13. Christoph Nedopil. China Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) Investment Report 2023. Griffith University Asia Institute, February 2024. Available: <a href="https://www.griffith.edu.au/">https://www.griffith.edu.au/</a> data/assets/pdf file/0033/1910697/Nedopil-2024-China-Belt-Road-Initiative-Investment-report.pdf
- 14. Sam Lagrone. "AFRICOM: Chinese Naval Base in Africa Set to Support Aircraft Carriers," U.S. Naval Institute News, April 2021. Available: <a href="https://news.usni.org/2021/04/20/africom-chinese-naval-base-in-africa-set-to-support-aircraft-carriers">https://news.usni.org/2021/04/20/africom-chinese-naval-base-in-africa-set-to-support-aircraft-carriers</a>
- 15. Indu Saxena, Robert Uri Dabaly, and Arushi Singh. "China's Military and Economic Prowess in Djibouti: A Security Challenge for the Indo-Pacific," Air University Journal of Indo-Pacific Affairs, November 2021. Available: <a href="https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/JIPA/Display/Article/2847015/chinas-military-and-economic-prowess-in-djibouti-a-security-challenge-for-the-i/">https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/JIPA/Display/Article/2847015/chinas-military-and-economic-prowess-in-djibouti-a-security-challenge-for-the-i/</a>
- 16. PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Special Envoy for the Horn of Africa Affairs of the Foreign Ministry Xue Bing Attends High-Level African Counter-Terrorism Meeting. April 2024. Available: <a href="https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/xw/wjbxw/202405/t20240530">https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/xw/wjbxw/202405/t20240530</a> 11344009.html

NOVEMBER 2024 7

- 17. PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Special Envoy for the Horn of Africa Affairs of the Foreign Ministry Xue Bing Attends High-Level African Counter-Terrorism Meeting. April 2024. Available: <a href="https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/xw/wjbxw/202405/t20240530">https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/xw/wjbxw/202405/t20240530</a> 11344009.html
- 18. Sam Lagrone. AFRICOM: Chinese Naval Base in Africa Set to Support Aircraft Carriers. U.S. Naval Institute, April 2021. Available: https://news.usni.org/2021/04/20/africom-chinese-naval-base-in-africa-set-to-support-aircraft-carriers
- 19. Daniel Arce. "Disinformation Strategies," Defense and Peace Economic, January 2024. Available: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/10242694.2024.2302236">https://doi.org/10.1080/10242694.2024.2302236</a>
- 20. Africa Center for Strategic Studies (ACSS). Mapping a Surge of Disinformation in Africa. March 2024. Available: https://www.defenceweb.co.za/african-news/mapping-a-surge-of-disinformation-in-africa/
- 21. Office of the Spokesperson. The Kremlin's Efforts to Spread Deadly Disinformation in Africa. U.S. Department of State, February 2024. Available: <a href="https://www.state.gov/the-kremlins-efforts-to-spread-deadly-disinformation-in-africa/">https://www.state.gov/the-kremlins-efforts-to-spread-deadly-disinformation-in-africa/</a>
- 22. Jevans Nyabiage. "China's Huawei Seeks to Lead 5G Boom in Africa, as US, Europe Shut Doors," South China Morning Post, November 2022. Available: <a href="https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3198622/chinas-huawei-seeks-lead-5g-boom-africa-us-europe-shut-doors">https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3198622/chinas-huawei-seeks-lead-5g-boom-africa-us-europe-shut-doors</a>
- 23. Chief of the Public Safety and Homeland Security Bureau. Protecting Against National Security Threats to the Communications Supply Chain Through FCC Programs—Huawei Designation. Federal Communications Commission, June 2020. Available: <a href="https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/DA-20-690A1.pdf">https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/DA-20-690A1.pdf</a>
- 24. Ken Dilanian. "U.S. Officials: Using Huawei Tech Opens Door to Chinese Spying, Censorship," NBC News, February 2020. Available: <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/national-security/u-s-officials-using-huawei-tech-opens-door-chinese-spying-n1136956">https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/national-security/u-s-officials-using-huawei-tech-opens-door-chinese-spying-n1136956</a>
- 25. Katie Bo Lillis. "CNN Exclusive: FBI Investigation Determined Chinese-Made Huawei Equipment Could Disrupt US Nuclear Arsenal Communications," CNN, July 2022. Available: <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2022/07/23/politics/fbi-investigation-huawei-china-defense-department-communications-nuclear/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2022/07/23/politics/fbi-investigation-huawei-china-defense-department-communications-nuclear/index.html</a>
- 26. Nima Elbagir. "How Putin Is Using Anti-Colonialism to Win Allies in Africa," CNN. Available: <a href="https://www.cnn.com/videos/world/2023/12/11/putin-africa-allies-anticolonialism-contd-no-orig.cnn">https://www.cnn.com/videos/world/2023/12/11/putin-africa-allies-anticolonialism-contd-no-orig.cnn</a>
- 27. Lisa Bryant. "French Departure from Niger Underscores Fading Influence," Voice of America, December 2023. Available: https://www.voanews.com/a/french-departure-from-niger-underscores-fading-influence/7416467.html
- 28. Wilson Center. The Lumumba Assassination and CIA Accountability. Wilson Center, 2021. Available: <a href="https://www.wilsoncenter.org/event/the-lumumba-assassination-and-cia-accountability">https://www.wilsoncenter.org/event/the-lumumba-assassination-and-cia-accountability</a>
- 29. David Robarge. CIA's Covert Operations in the Congo, 1960–1968: Insights from Newly Declassified Documents. Central Intelligence Agency: Studies in Intelligence, September 2014. Available: <a href="https://www.cia.gov/resources/csi/static/CIAs-Covert-Ops-Congo.pdf">https://www.cia.gov/resources/csi/static/CIAs-Covert-Ops-Congo.pdf</a>
- 30. Stuart Reid. The Lumumba Plot. 2023. Knopf.
- 31. Africa Integrity Indicators. About the Africa Integrity Indicators. Available: <a href="https://www.africaintegrityindicators.org/about">https://www.africaintegrityindicators.org/about</a>.
- 32. Kenneth Kazibwe. "Uganda: British Chamber of Commerce Launches in Uganda to Promote Trade, Investment," AllAfrica, August 2024. Available: <a href="https://allafrica.com/stories/202408090430.html">https://allafrica.com/stories/202408090430.html</a>
- 33. Refugees Unite. Available: <a href="https://refunite.org/">https://refunite.org/</a>
- 34. The Office of the Director of National Intelligence. The IC OSINT Strategy: 2024-2026. March 2024. Available: <a href="https://www.odni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/IC\_OSINT\_Strategy.pdf">https://www.odni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/IC\_OSINT\_Strategy.pdf</a>

NOVEMBER 2024 8

- 35. Office of the Spokesperson. The United States and Côte d'Ivoire: Strengthening Our Partnership. U.S. Department of State, January 2024. Available: <a href="https://www.state.gov/the-united-states-and-cote-divoire-strengthening-our-partnership/">https://www.state.gov/the-united-states-and-cote-divoire-strengthening-our-partnership/</a>
- 36. Chris Bradley. African Lion 2024: Morocco Hosts Multinational Planning Meeting. U.S. Africa Command, October 2023. Available: <a href="https://www.africom.mil/article/35306/african-lion-2024-morocco-hosts-multinational-planning-meeting">https://www.africom.mil/article/35306/african-lion-2024-morocco-hosts-multinational-planning-meeting</a>
- 37. Haley Britzky. "Senior US General Warns About Russia's Growing Influence in Africa," CNN, March 2024. Available: https://www.cnn.com/2024/03/07/politics/general-warns-russia-influence-africa/index.html
- 38. Center for Strategic & International Studies. Global Security Forum 2024: Discussion with Hon. Avril Haines. April 2024. Available: <a href="https://www.csis.org/analysis/global-security-forum-2024-discussion-hon-avril-haines">https://www.csis.org/analysis/global-security-forum-2024-discussion-hon-avril-haines</a>
- 39. Alex Vines OBE and Tighisti Amare. Russia-Africa Summit Fails to Deliver Concrete Results. Chatham House, August 2023. Available: <a href="https://www.chathamhouse.org/2023/08/russia-africa-summit-fails-deliver-concrete-results">https://www.chathamhouse.org/2023/08/russia-africa-summit-fails-deliver-concrete-results</a>
- 40. Africa Defense Forum (ADF) Staff. "Illegal Timber Funds Cabo Delgado Insurgency, Authorities Fear," ADF, April 2024. Available: <a href="https://adf-magazine.com/2024/04/illegal-timber-funds-cabo-delgado-insurgency-authorities-fear/">https://adf-magazine.com/2024/04/illegal-timber-funds-cabo-delgado-insurgency-authorities-fear/</a>
- 41. Ted Anthony. "China, at UN, Presents Itself as a Member of the Global South as Alternative to a Western Model," Associated Press, September 2023. Available: <a href="https://apnews.com/article/un-china-global-south-general-assembly-d8620e4502757c4de9ab41543f14eccb">https://apnews.com/article/un-china-global-south-general-assembly-d8620e4502757c4de9ab41543f14eccb</a>

NOVEMBER 2024 9

### **Authors**

Ashliyn Burgos is an analyst in MITRE's Adversary Intelligence Department. Prior to MITRE, she was an intelligence analyst in the Defense Intelligence Agency's Middle East and Africa Regional Center, leading the Africa counterintelligence portfolio. She has since worked across the IC on Africa, counterintelligence, emerging technology, and strategic competition. Outside of the IC, Ashliyn has also worked as an intelligence analyst for the World Bank, working on various African issues, from the 2022 Burkina Faso Coup to tracking the movements of M23 in the Democratic Republic of Congo.

## **Intelligence After Next**

MITRE strives to stimulate thought, dialogue, and action for national security leaders developing the plans, policy, and programs to guide the nation. This series of original papers is focused on the issues, policies, capabilities, and concerns of the Intelligence Community as it prepares for the future. Our intent is to share our unique insights and perspectives surrounding a significant national security concern, a persistent or emerging threat, or to detail the integrated solutions and enabling technologies needed to ensure the success of the Intelligence Community. The views expressed in this publication are those of the author(s) and do not imply endorsement by the Office of the Director of National Intelligence or any other U.S. government department/agency.

You can receive all of MITRE's Intelligence After Next papers by subscribing to the series at <a href="mailto:mitre.org/">mitre.org/</a> Intelligence After Next

### **About MITRE**

MITRE's mission-driven teams are dedicated to solving problems for a safer world. Through our public-private partnerships and federally funded research and development centers, we work across government and in partnership with industry to tackle challenges to the safety, stability, and well-being of our nation.